DIFC COURTS’ USERS’ COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

13 September 2011 at 10am
DFSA Boardroom, Level 13, DFSA 

Attendees:
Michael Ridgeway, DFSA 
Rita Jaballah, Al Tamimi & Company 
James Delkousis, DLA Piper  

Ali Al Hashimi, Global Advocates

Imran Shafiq, Bin Shabib & Associates

Patrick Bourke, Norton Rose

Roberta Calarese, DIFCA 

Mark Beer, Registrar (non voting member)
Rita Engelbrecht, Committee Secretary

Guests:

Ghada Audi, DIFC Courts
Reem Al Shihhe, DIFC Courts

Victoria Yates, Pegasus Scholar, working with DIFC Courts

Jennifer Garn, Bin Shabib & Associates
Apologies
Peter Shaw, SNR Denton

1. Welcome by Chairman:

Mark Beer chaired the meeting and welcomed to their first meeting Michael Ridgeway, DFSA; Roberta Calarese, DIFCA; Jennifer Garn, Bin Shabib & Associates; Reem Al Shihhe, DIFC Courts and Victoria Yates, Pegasus Scholar on secondment to DIFC Courts.
2.
Approval of Minutes and matters arising:
The Minutes of the CUC meeting on 14 April 2011 were approved.

3. Caseload:

· SCT:  56 SCT cases filed YTD. 

· Enforcement:  13 Enforcement cases filed YTD. 
· Court of First Instance:   21 CFI cases filed YTD. 

· Court of Appeal:   4 CA cases filed YTD.

· Arbitration cases:  1 Arbitration case filed YTD.

4.
Court Activities – Registrar update:
The Registrar gave an update on the Courts’ activities since 14 April as follows:

· On 4 June 2011 HH The Ruler of Dubai appointed David Steel as a Judge of the DIFC Courts. His swearing in will take place on a date yet to be advised in October.

· IACA:  The International Association of Court Administrators promotes court excellence around the world and we have been appointed to set up a Middle Eastern Board. It is proposed that the Middle Eastern Board should be made up of representatives from Oman, Turkey, Pakistan, Kuwait, Dubai, Abu Dhabi, Egypt, Jordan, Qatar, Bahrain and Saudi Arabia.

· Rule Changes & New Practice Directions:  Ghada Audi advised that the Courts have issued Practice Direction No.2 of 2011 Electronic Disclosure Specific Date Ranges in Requests to Produce Electronic Documents and Practice Direction No.3 of 2011 Insolvency (Advertisement Requirements in Insolvency Proceedings) on 4 September 2011. 

· Pro Bono Cost Recovery Scheme: The new RDC 2011 amendments contain a provision allowing for cost recovery in successful Pro Bono cases whereby the costs are deposited into a fund maintained by the Courts to further additional Pro Bono initiatives.
· RDC amendments:  The new amendments to the RDC took effect on 1 September.  The release of the RDC with Commentary publication by Thomson Reuters/Sweet & Maxwell is expected to coincide with the IBA Conference. 
· SCT: The DIFC Courts have increased the threshold to AED 200,000 for employment cases as part of the RDC 2011 amendments. In employment cases where the claim exceeds AED 200,000, the Defendant must agree in writing to having the case opened under the SCT process.
· The DIFC Courts continue to host delegations. In particular, the Courts received two visits from the students from the University of Fujairah Women’s College (Higher College of Technology); students from the University of Ajman College of Law and the Ministry of Justice.

· The DIFC Courts have been represented at regional conferences. Ghada Audi spoke at the 2nd Annual Qatar Business Women Forum in May; Mark Beer did a webcast on 25 May for Thomson Reuters GCC Regulators Conference; H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani spoke at the Legal Week Corporate Counsel Forum on 18 May and Judicial Officer Shamlan Al Sawalehi attended the Third International Annual Symposium of the Legal Experts in the Islamic Financial Industry on 18 and 19 May.

· IBA Update:  Ghada provided an update on the forthcoming IBA Conference to be held 31 October to 4 November 2011. A number of our Judges and Registry team will be speaking on panels and all CUC members were invited to visit the joint booth in the Exhibition Hall with the Dubai Courts. 
· Media: The DIFC Courts continue to receive good coverage in both the English and Arabic newspapers and radio. H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani was interviewed on the Business Breakfast Show on the Joint Committee’s release on the ratification on the DIFC-LCIA Arbitral Award; DIFC Courts featured in a ‘Dubai Trademarks’ episode on Dubai TV; Ghada Audi was interviewed by Arabian Radio Network on the opening of the public consultation on the amendments to the RDC; Mark Beer was interviewed by Al Khaleej on the IBA convention and the Chief Justice was interviewed by The National and Al Bayan on the RDC amendments.

· The Annual Judges’ Meeting is to be held on 29 and 30 October 2011. On 29 October the DIFC Courts will be hosting a lecture on E-Registry coinciding with the DIFC Courts’ E-filing launch.
· Awards/Recognition:  Our nomination of Amna Alowais for the IBA Young Lawyers Committee Award was successful and Amna will receive a certificate of honourable mention. The DIFC Courts have been nominated for the Star Award for Best Public Sector for their E-Registry initiative.
· HR Update:  Reem Al Shihhe advised that the Courts now has its own HR Policy. However, we are developing a separate HR Policy for the Judges of the DIFC Courts.

· Court Excellence Project:  We have employed Ethos Consultancy to undertake a Customer Satisfaction Survey. Members were asked to fill in the survey which covered questions about their experience with the Courts – the results of which will be provided to Ethos Consultancy

· IT Update:  Mark provided an update on the progress of our e-filing launch for 18 October 2011. 
· CUC involvement in legislative review/strategic plan: It was discussed that when sending out laws for comment that they should be in both English and Arabic and that there needs to be a longer amount of time for people to consider substantive legislative changes. However, the difficulty in re-translating English answers into Arabic was also debated. It was agreed that comments would be policy based rather than content based. It was also agreed to send comments in English rather than re-translating into Arabic. It was suggested that legislative bodies could be asked to open public consultation periods.
· Practitioner registration:  A discussion took place on the requirements for practitioners who wish to have full rights of audience before the DIFC Courts. It was suggested that practitioners requesting full rights of audience should have at least 5 years advocacy experience. However, practitioners would be granted limited or full rights depending on their experience. The matter will be discussed at this year’s Annual Judges’ Meeting. Various recommendations were floated as to the standard and minimum years of advocacy.
5.
Next meeting:  The next meeting will be held on Monday, 12 December at 2pm in the DFSA Boardroom.

Meeting closed at 12.10pm
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